




Minutes

The Minutes of a Meeting of Ampfield Parish Council held in the Village Hall, Ampfield on Monday, 10th September 2007 commencing at 7pm.

PRESENT: 

Miss M. I. Rothwell (Chairman) – Presiding

Mr. G. J. Choules, Mr. A. Clarke, Mr D.J.E. Gilks, 

Mr J.A. Jones, Mr. B. W. Nanson, Mr. G. C. A. Roads.
1395 
Apologies for Absence

Apologies had been received from Mr E.H. Butcher, Mr M.D. Hatley and Mr D. Stevens.
1396
Minutes 

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday, 9th July 2007, having previously been circulated, were confirmed by the Meeting and signed by the Chairman.

1397
Matters Arising from the Minutes 

There were no Matters Arising which were not covered by items on the agenda.


1398
Public Participation
Mrs J Richards, 20 Straight Mile, was present. The Council adjourned and the Chairman invited Mrs Richards to speak. Mrs Richards expressed concern about the dangers experienced when walking with small children from Morleys Lane to Ampfield School at the corner of the A3090 and Knapp Lane. The fast-moving and close traffic was frightening and it was very difficult to hold onto children as the pavement was narrow.It was explained that the Council was aware of the problems outlined and were engaged on a number of initiatives to improve road safety on the A3090. The Clerk would write to Hampshire Highways about removing the accumulated debris at the base of the hedge. The provision of a barrier would be pursued by the Safer Routes to School team as part of a wider requirement to improve safety. Mrs Richards was encouraged to write to influential parties about the situation.
The Meeting re-convened at 7.10pm. 
1399
Recreation Ground
1399.1
Project Costs

Mr. Nanson had updated and issued the Project Costs details prior to the meeting. The next major item of expenditure was the installation of the playground. Grants would be received but the remaining monies from the Devine Homes Fund were dependent upon completion of the project. Council agreed to bridge the costs until the money could be released.
A late bill had been presented by Caroway in respect of laying a tarmac base at the Recreation Ground entrance in 2006.The Council regretted the delay in presenting the bill but agreed payment should be made. Payment for retention of monies for work done on the new vehicular entrance was also presented by Caraway and agreed for payment.
1399.2
Condition of the ground

Ace Liftaway had continued to remove foreign materials from the ground. The new area had been spiked, fed and additional seed applied by Test Valley Borough Council (TVBC); the grass was looking healthier. It was agreed that the rolling of the new area should be deferred until the Spring. It was also agreed that estimates for applying a winter fertiliser would be sought.

1399.3
Playground 

A date for installation of the playground was awaited; this was now expected to be in late Autumn. The revised design, adapted to fit in with the new location, no longer included a trampoline. Once the playground was installed Council would take stock and consider the next development stage.
1399.4 Carpark and Entrance  

Mr Clark would draw-up a fresh design for consideration. Technical drawing expertise might be needed for the final plan and Council agreed to expenditure of up to £250. It was noted that revisions would need to be referred to TVBC Planning Department. Mr Clark continued to express concern about the overall security of the Recreation Ground and he would take this into account in the re-design of the entrance. It was agreed that a special meeting of the Council might be appropriate to consider the revised designs and the next stages of development. 
1400
Parish Notice Boards
An order had been placed with TVBC Commercial Services to re-install the notice board at its original location in Hursley Road for an estimated cost of £80 exc.VAT. TVBC would liaise with Mr Roads who was storing the damaged notice board. It was agreed that current prices for replacement notice boards would be checked before any orders were placed for those at Beechwood Crescent and Hookwood Lane. 
1401
Financial Matters

1401.1  Accounts for payment

It was proposed by Mr. Nanson, and seconded by Mr. Jones, that the following accounts be paid:









     £ (inc. VAT)
Ampfield Village Hall, hire fees Nov06-Mar07


178.00

Ampfield Village Hall, hire fees, Apr-9th July 07


143.00

Parochial Church Council, advert in Messenger


  15.00


TVBC, ground maintenance April-June 2007

             1533.33


TVBC, spike, seed & feed Recreation Ground

          
334.88

Caroway, retention from invoice F05173



425.00

Caroway, new tarmac base at entrance Rec. Ground


470.00

Ist Call Reprographics, 700 copies Parish Plan


781.38
Admin expenses – DA Matthews




    4.08

September salary – DA Matthews




453.28

HM Revenue & Customs September



178.31

October Salary – D A Matthews




453.28

HM Revenue & Customs October




178.31
Payments made between meetings:




   £ (inc. VAT)
Recreation Ground loan payment, direct debit

            3016.66
Payments to Caroway were now complete, however, a figure of £1000 continued to be retained from Kestrel pending the work on the new square which would not be completed until the Spring.  Other expenditure for the period was modest and generally in line with budget.  Income had included the second instalment of the Precept. 
1401.2  
Ampfield Website

Two sponsors of the Website had not responded to enquiries about renewal of annual sponsorship from July 2007. Mr Jones would talk to the companies concerned. In the meantime, their adverts would continue to be displayed.

1401.3  
VAT

The 4th quarter VAT refund for 2006/07 of £4028.24 had been received. Payments for the 1st quarter of 2007/08 had been very small at £13.79, reflecting the modest amount of expenditure made, and no claim would be made until midway through the year.

1401.4  
Anticipated expenditure
The next quarter would see larger amounts of expenditure in relation to the playground, notice boards and work in Chapel Wood. However, these were known expenditure items covered partly by grants and budget provision. 
1402 
Review of Financial Regulations
The Finance Committee had met on 4th September 2007 to review the Financial Regulations in accordance with agreed procedures. The minutes, which had been circulated previously, were received by the Council. Mr Gilks, Chairman of the Finance Committee, outlined the changes to the regulations, which were being recommended to Council. Some of these changes were simply clarifications and updates of existing processes, and others related to regular activities which needed greater attention. It was recommended that a purchase control system be included in the regulations.
The Finance Committee recommendations were accepted and agreed by the Council. The Clerk would amend the Finance Regulations accordingly, and issue to Councillors.

1403
Review of Standing Orders
The Council had adopted the NALC Model Standing Orders, subject to certain amendments, at its meeting in March 2007. It had also adopted paragraph 12(2) which allowed Councillors representational rights in relation to prejudicial interests provided that the public had the same right of representation. NALC had now reviewed the position of public participation and had concluded that public participation sessions formed part of a council meeting in law. As a consequence of that, Standing Order 70 which did not reflect the legal status of public participation was considered obsolete. Also, Standing Order 58 which required Councillors to leave meetings when prejudicial interests were declared was obsolete. Council agreed to remove those items from its Standing Orders. The Clerk would update the Orders accordingly. Council noted the proposals to replace Standing Order 70 and would discuss them at the next meeting.

1404
Asset Register
A list of assets with location, description and other details had been prepared and circulated. A few items had yet to be identified but it was intended to have an up-to date list of all assets by September 2007.
It was noted that some items were no longer in existence, a few community assets were not insured and that insurance value and maintenance of some assets needed to be reviewed. The Finance Committee had made the following recommendations:
· Seat at Hookwood Lane and the typewriter loaned to Dial-a-Ride be written off as they no longer existed.

· Seats donated to the Parish be treated as community assets and insured.

· Maintenance programme be considered and costed when the budgets were drawn up.

· Insurance values be re-evaluated

· Photographic record be created.

Council accepted the recommendations of the Finance Committee.

It was acknowledged that the brick bus shelter at Green Pond Lane/A3090 was in poor condition, badly sited and not used. Council agreed that Mr Clark would obtain estimates to remove the shelter.


1405 
Risk Management
The Finance Committee had considered the general approach to be taken to risk management at its meeting on 4th September 2007. Mr Gilks confirmed that risk management should remain part of the Finance remit but that it would not include emergency planning or basic health & safety issues. A study of Chapel Wood had already been undertaken and remedial work was in hand. The Recreation Ground, which was the Parish’s other key amenity, would require a risk analysis. Council agreed this approach and also that the situation could not be fully explored until the future use and vision for the Recreation Ground was determined.
1406    
Parish Plan
The Council formally adopted the Parish Plan report and the Action Plan. Once again the Chairman thanked Mr Nanson, and the core members of the Parish Plan Committee, for their hard work in getting the Parish Plan to this stage. Mr Nanson reported that 700 copies of the plan had now been printed for delivery to households. Mr Hatley would organise the distribution list. The Chairman had drafted a covering letter for inclusion with the report. A colour version of the report would be placed on the website. Council agreed that taking forward the Action Plan and how best to monitor progress would be discussed at the next meeting in November. The Parish Plan Committee was formally disbanded.
1407
Placement of Minutes on Website
Minutes had been logged on the website before being formally signed off by Council; this could be misleading to members of the public as unapproved minutes are subject to change. It was agreed that it would not be helpful to delay the posting of minutes for 2 months pending the next Council meeting. It was decided, therefore, that Council minutes would be posted on the website as soon as reviewed by the Chairman but that they would be labelled “to be formally approved at the next Council meeting on ….”. The label would be removed once the minutes had been signed off. Other minutes, such as Planning, would continue to be posted as soon as reviewed by the Committee Chairman. 
1408
General Correspondence
1408.1  
Legal Deposits Library Act 2003
Hampshire Association of Parish & Town Councils (HAPTC) had advised that the British Library had a requirement for copies of certain documents from Local Government bodies; for Parish Councils this seemed to be primarily village plans. It was agreed that the Clerk would send a copy of the Parish Plan. NALC were in discussion with the British Museum with a view to publishing a list of requirements before the end of the year. 
1408.2  
Hampshire Quality Parish Roadshow
This free seminar, which would be held on 31st October 2007, aimed to explore the benefits of quality status, explain about the accreditation process and how the scheme was evolving, and hear about the experiences of others. It was agreed that the Chairman, Vice-Chairman and Clerk would attend and report back to Council.

1408.3
HAPTC Circulars
Mail 070-07
Legal Deposits Libraries act 2003
Mail 073-07
Future of the Regional Assembly

Mail 075-07
Changes to mailing procedures at HAPTC

Mail 076/07
“Chairing a challenging meeting” – module training

Mail 079/07
Hampshire Quality Parish Roadshow

Mail 077-07
“Visionary Leadership” – module training

Mail 081-07
“Preparing Your Portfolio” seminars

Mail 078-07
Selbourne, winners of Calor village of Year Competition

1408.4 
Hampshire County Council Circulars

Getting in touch with HCC


Passenger transport, changes to service 46

Local Bus Services consultation

Small Grants Scheme – improving countryside paths
1408.5 
Other Correspondence

Government Office for the South East- the South East Plan, publication of report

CPRE – Fieldwork, September copy of magazine
Citizens Advice Bureau – AGM 1st October 2007

Test Valley Rural Housing Association- AGM 19th September 2007

1409 
Reports
1409.1 
Planning Committee 
The following applications had been commented on after discussion on: 
31st July 2007
07/01983/TPOS


35 Beechwood Crescent
07/01965/FULLS


50 Baddesley Road
07/01991/FULLS


177 Knapp Lane
Members responded to a questionnaire concerning the various development options being considered as part of the Core Strategy & Options Consultation process.

16th August 2007

07/01890/FULLS


Hook Wood, Hook Road
07/02199/LBWS and

White Horse, Winchester Road
07/02084/FULLS
07/02272/FULLS

 
Blossom Hill, Jermyns Lane

07/02279/FULLS


Outwood Lodge, Jermyns Lane
07/02352/TPOS


20 Beechwood Crescent

4th September 2007


07/02363/TPOS


Fardale, Hookwood Lane
07/02367/FULLS


Chapel Wood House, Knapp Lane

07/02365/TPOS


Charnwood & others, Hook Crescent
07/02457/TPOS


Badgers Wood, Hook Crescent




07/02183/FULLS


52 Flexford Road
07/02352/TPOS


20 Beechwood Crescent
07/02314/FULLS


34 Beechwood Crescent

07/02505/TPOS


16 Beechwood Crescent

07/02535/TPOS


27 Hocombe Wood Road

07/02392/FULLS


31 Hook Road

07/02515/TPOS


38 Beechwood Crescent

Members agreed that TVBC’s new Corporate Plan and Local Borough Plan would be reviewed at the next planning meeting.
1409.2   Finance Committee

Reports from the Finance Committee meeting on 4th September 2007 had been raised under other agenda headings.
1409.3   Footpath Warden

Mrs Birtwistle had reported that 2 metal gates, securely tied with twine, had been put across the bridleway from Wingham’s Lane; pedestrians and horses could not walk through. The bridleway had subsequently been re-opened although the gates remained. The Forestry Commission  continued to fell and clear areas in Ampfield Wood; the consequent mess and disruption were unfortunate.
1409.4   Test Valley Association of Parish Councils (TVAPC)
There was nothing to report.
1409.5 
HAPTC

There was nothing further to report that was not raised under other agenda headings.
1409.6   Public Transport & Highway Liaison (PT&HL)
There was nothing specific to report; Mr Clark would use the findings from the Parish Plan as a springboard for action on various transport issues.

1409.7   Ampfield Countryside Heritage Area
There was nothing to report.

1409.8  
Campaign to Protect Rural England
The Council were unable to support a request for a donation towards refreshments for C.P.R.E. members when they visited Ampfield in early 2008. However, it was agreed that, if the Village Hall were to be used, a reduced rate would be charged. 
1409.9   Village Hall Liaison

The next meeting had been cancelled and there was nothing new to report.
1409.10 School Governors
Mr Jones reported that the recent Parents’ Evening had been very positive with great support for the staff being demonstrated. The refurbishment, which had been carried out in the holidays, had been very successful and the hall had been opened up again allowing room for P.E. The situation with governors was much improved with a second Foundation Governor joining the next month. The OFSTED visit was due at the end of October. An open day was arranged for 5th October 2007 to which the press had been invited. Mr Jones would establish the formal situation as regards the future appointment of a Parish Council representative on the Governing Body. 
1410
Highway Matters

1410.1. Speed Limits A3090
The Chairman and Vice Chairman had met with representatives of Mott/Gifford, the consultants working on the Village 30 Programme, with Hampshire County Council. This had been a positive and constructive meeting with a clear understanding of the needs of the Parish. Intentions would have to be discussed with the Police before Mott/Gifford could publish any detailed proposals.
Mr Hatley had advised that Braishfield Parish Council had agreed to share costs with Ampfield over the purchase of an electronic speed reminder. This would be a very useful device in the overall campaign to improve road safety. Council agreed in principle to a joint purchase subject to costs and operational procedures. 
1410.2  
Pedestrian Refuges

The new kerb alignment at Green Pond Lane and the pedestrian refuge at Keats Restaurant had been installed in July. Both constructions had had an immediate and positive effect on road safety and usage. Unfortunately, the pedestrian refuge had had to be removed within the first 2 weeks following complaints from local hauliers that they could not drive through with wide-bodied loads. The Council was extremely disappointed at this oversight on the part of Hampshire County Council but were working closely with HCC and Test Valley Borough Council to find a speedy solution. Council remained of the opinion that a pedestrian refuge was the best outcome. No payments would be due from Ampfield Parish Council for the installation and subsequent removal of the refuge.
1410.3
 Ampfield School Parking/Safer Routes to School
Mr Jones reported that there had been no real progress in improving the parking situation outside Ampfield School. Parental concerns about the hazards of walking along the A3090 remained high. The Safer Routes to School team were due to submit their report to HCC in October. Amongst other things this would include the request for a barrier between Morleys Lane and the corner of Knapp Lane. 
1410.4 
Trucks in Pound Lane

Mr Hatley was seeking advice about how best to improve the situation where trucks continued to get stuck at the low bridges in both Pound Lane and Green Lane. The current signage was misleading and unhelpful. More signs would not be welcome; Mr Clark proposed that one overall sign for both routes could be used to display the lower height restriction at the beginning of Pound Lane.

1410.5
New entrance to property in Knapp Lane
A retrospective application concerning the new entrance had been considered at the Planning Meeting held on 4th September. The Planning Committee had recorded an objection to the application.
1410.6 Condition of road surface in Chapel Hill
There was a pot-hole forming in Chapel Hill which would only get worse and pose a safety hazard; the Clerk would report it to the Highways Department.
 1411  
Test Valley Borough Council

Mr Hatley was not present at the meeting.

1411.1
Correspondence


Request and literature to support Litter Campaign 

Facilities in Rural Settlements in Test Valley – request for information

1412
Chapel Wood


1412.1
 Friends of Chapel Wood
The Friends had met on 16th July 2007 to discuss future plans; minutes had been circulated. The first Working Party of the new season had met on 8th September and had concentrated on mending fences and clearing foothpaths. The number of volunteers was still low and additional help was required to carry out necessary work. An advert had been placed in the Messenger to encourage people to join in the work on 13th October which would concentrate on the area in and around the Burial Ground.
Council agreed to the purchase of wild daffodils and bluebells for planting near the Burial Ground, possibly the area next to the Memorial to the American Airmen. Mr Roads would look at suppliers and determine costs.
The pond was covered in a green weed and needed attention. Mr Roads would seek advice about the plant and advise Council on the best way forward.

Designs for the new signs for the Woodland and the pond were due shortly from Hampshire County Council Sign Shop. Mr Roads would circulate to Members for comment before the final order was placed. 


1412.2 
Work in the Woodland
Itchen Valley Trees had been instructed to start the second tranche of work in Chapel Wood. This was a continuation of the contract let to attend to the work identified in the Tree Survey conducted in 2005. The contractor would work to an agreed figure before commencing any additional tasks. 

1412.3 
Burial Ground

A creeping weed was covering the Burial Ground; Mr Roads would seek advice and report back to Council. The yew plants had not grown well; it was suspected that they were being eaten by wildlife. It was agreed that wire frames would be constructed over some of the plants to see if they improved the situation. Mr Roads would advise about likely costs.
  1413
Emergency Planning
Mr Roads had reviewed documents from a previous exercise on emergency planning conducted in the early 1980s. The Emergency Planning Group would meet in the next few weeks, review the questionnaire and take stock. Proposals, and details of any likely expenditure, would be made to Council at the next meeting in November.
 1414
Code of Conduct for Councillors
A further training session in the content and operation of the Revised Code of Conduct had been arranged by HAPTC for 27th September 2007. Councillors would contact the Clerk if they wished to attend.
 1415
 Date of Next Meeting
It was noted that the next meeting of the Council would be held on Monday, 12th November 2007 in the Village Hall, Ampfield commencing at 7.00pm.
 1416
Closure

The meeting closed at 8.55pm. 
Chairman…………………………………………..

Date…………………………
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